Dear Customer/Owner: 

Our ninety-ninth year providing electricity to the Town of Groton and my first year as the Manager of Groton Electric has been both challenging and rewarding.  I appreciate the opportunity to serve the ratepayers of Groton as leader of this well-run town department.  I stand by the mission of the Light Department, which is simple and straightforward – to provide power at the highest degree of reliability at the lowest cost that fiscal prudence dictates.   

One of my personal goals is to work with other Town departments to ensure the ratepayers of Groton receive the commitment and reliability they have come to know and trust.  This was evident during the December 2008 ice storm when all departments came together and worked harmoniously to get the Town up and running days quicker than our neighbors.

We were saddened by the loss of our long-time commissioner Dr. John M.R. Bruner.  Dr. Bruner proudly served as commissioner of the light department for 12 years.  His wisdom and insight will be sorely missed. 

Capital Improvements

Two of the three major capital improvements scheduled for 2008 are near completion and the third remains a top priority. The automated meter reading system is 95% deployed – there are a number of specialized residential meters that still need to be installed and commercial AMR meters should be installed in 2009.  Our geographical information system (GIS) is progressing and we are working with the Town to create one very accurate GIS system.  The third capital improvement - new office and garage facilities will remain a priority until it is complete.  

Installing new and improved technologies allows us to work smarter.  For instance, the new AMR meters do not have to be read manually, which allows our meter reader to be assigned to other duties.  During the December ice storm, the information provided by the AMR system provided critical data which assisted the decision making process during our storm response.  For 2009 we plan to improve our power factor by installing new capacitor banks around town and by adding switching to our existing capacitor banks.  The affordable switching technology was not available when the current capacitor banks were first installed.

We have resided in our old facilities far too long and the need for new, updated facilities is evident. Our plan to build new office and garage facilities is a top priority.  The Station Avenue Redevelopment Plan has been pursued for over twenty years.  As the Assistant Manager of the Light Department, I watched the process ebb and flow for many years.  As manager, I intend to build the new Light Department facilities with fiscal prudence in mind.

Power Supply

Although the volatile oil prices wreaked havoc on fuel markets in 2008, the natural gas market took a downward trend and reached a favorable level in late 2008 – because of this we were able to secure beneficial generation costs for 2009. In addition, we became a member of the Berkshire Wind Cooperative Corporation and will receive slightly over 5.5% of the power generated by the wind farm beginning in 2010.  With the addition of this wind project, Groton’s “carbon-free” power supply will reach just over 40%. 

Diversification in our power supply is one of our goals.  As well as maintaining a diversified power portfolio we always strive to ensure our residential rates remain lower than most households in Massachusetts.  Our average residential rate put the average Groton household lower than 98.3% of the households in Massachusetts.

Growth Trends

Due to the downward turn in the 2008 economy, Groton saw a contraction in kilowatt-hour sales with a slight decrease of .78%.  New Construction slowed so significantly in 2008 that we did not add to our distribution system.  Our customer count only increased by 28 new services, and we mailed out 4514 bills at the end of the year.    

The graph below shows that even though our number of customers is leveling out, our peak hourly demand continues to increase.  This is because each customer’s average annual use steadily rises.
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Historically, colder winter months accounted for Groton’s peak usage; however, the trend has shifted to peak usage in the summer months.  The peak usage in 2008 was in the month of June.  All indications lean toward the summer peak increasing at a greater rate than the winter peak.  

Service & Reliability

One thing that distinguishes a municipal light department from an investor-owned utility is the personalized service you receive from the employees.  The office staff gets to know our customers and the linemen truly care when there is an outage. Our line crews are ready at a moment’s notice to provide service to all customers of the Light Department no matter the time of day or the weather conditions.  They work as a team to restore power as quickly as possible because our mission is to deliver the most reliable power that fiscal prudence permits. 

In an attempt to minimize outages due to trees, we have subcontracted with a tree-trimming company, owned and operated by a certified arborist.  We trim the overgrowth along Groton’s country roads to limit contact with our lines and make it more difficult for squirrels to access our equipment.  As we trim, we follow best-recognized and accepted forestry standards for tree trimming and cutting.  We do trim aggressively because we may not return to each area of town for several years. 
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Although the number of outages decreased from 96 in 2007 to 94 in 2008, the total number of customer outage hours increased significantly.  The main factors that contributed to the increase in the number of outage hours were lightning and ice.  Severe lightning caused significant damage in the summer while the worst ice storm of the last decade caused widespread destruction in the winter.  As we focus on improving our infrastructure to minimize outages, our goal is to match the record-low outage results of 2006.

Financial Highlights

Rates remained stable in 2008; however, our transmission costs skyrocketed and we were under collecting this portion of our rates during the year.  We currently have the fourth lowest rates for the average 500 kWh electric user out of 43 utilities in Massachusetts.  The two investor-owned utilities that service the surrounding towns, National Grid and Unitil, have rates that are 48% and 81% higher than Groton Electric respectively. 

Even though power prices fluctuated during the year, our rates remained stable. The Board voted to increase rates by 3% effective in January 2009 so that we could adequately cover our transmission costs.  We had a net loss of .68% of plant value due to a slight decline in sales, rising costs and an accounting change that now requires us to list Other Post Employment Benefits (retirement obligations) as a liability.
The Light Department’s success is due to the hard work, teamwork, and dedication of its employees. I am proud to lead such a great team of employees – they are reliable, committed and do whatever it takes to keep Groton’s power on.

With sincere appreciation, I thank Commissioners Christie, Hersh and Lindemer for their guidance and support during my first year as Manager.  Groton Electric is privileged to have these upstanding Groton residents overseeing our locally owned and operated light department.



Sincerely, 
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Kevin P. Kelly



Manager
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